
Explanatory note to the recommendation on sex reassignment and 

sports  
 
In the past there have been rare cases of athletes who have competed under one gender and later 
in life undergone sex reassignment. Occasionally, such an athlete has gone on competing under 
the new gender. Such cases seem to have been dealt with individually by the responsible sports 
federations without any clear rules. They have, however, been extremely rare and do not seem to 
have created a significant problem for sport in general. 
 
With the arrival of improved methods for the identification of transsexual individuals, and 
improved possibilities to rectify any sexual ambiguity, the number of individuals undergoing sex 
reassignment has increased. The increase has become particularly significant after the 
introduction of legislation with respect to sex reassignment in many countries. 
 
The increasing number of cases of sex reassignment has also come to affect sport. Although 
individuals who undergo sex reassignment usually have personal problems that make sports 
competition an unlikely activity for them, there are some for whom the participation in sport is 
important. Thus, the question has been raised whether specific requirements for their 
participation in sport can be introduced, and what any such requirements should be. 
 
The first international sports organization to address the issue was IAAF in 1990. An expert 
seminar unanimously recommended that any person who has undergone sex reassignment before 
puberty should be accepted in sport under the assigned gender. Individuals who have undergone 
sex reassignment after puberty were considered to represent a more complex problem, since they 
have been under the influence of hormones under their former gender during their puberty. In 
particular, a male puberty would mean an influence of testosterone, which could, in theory, be of 
importance even after a reassignment to female gender. It was, therefore, recommended that any 
such case be evaluated on an individual basis by competent experts before a decision be taken by 
the relevant sports authority. These recommendations have served as guiding principles also by 
the IOC when questions have been asked. 
 
In recent years it has become apparent that the recommendation to make a case-by-case 
evaluation of athletes who have undergone sex reassignment after puberty is insufficient. The 
IOC has been asked to explain what such an evaluation should include. What requirements 
should be fulfilled before the athlete be allowed to compete under the new gender?  
 
The present recommendation is the result of an updating of the IAAF guidelines by a panel of 
experts and to which clear requirements have been added with respect to eligibility for 
competition under the new gender following sex reassignment after puberty. The most debated 
aspects have been: (A) For how long will the hormonal influence of the earlier puberty be of 
importance? (B) Will the testosterone influence on the muscular strength during male puberty 
ever disappear? (C) For how long should the treatment with female hormones last in order to be 
considered sufficient? (D) How can one make sure that the required treatment with female 
hormone does really take place? All those questions were addressed by the panel, which also 
sought advise from further outside experts, before the enclosed recommendations were agreed 
upon. 
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